Public Safety Advisory Commission

Wednesday, February 9, 2011    6:00 p.m.
Anchorage Fire Department – Training Center 
meeting Minutes

Attendance
Tony Piper   (Chair)
Sharon Chamard
Karen Cameron 
Sam O’Connor

Ray Faust
Guests

Mike Smulski, VIPS Coordinator for APD
Excused
???
Public Attendees

None Present
Minutes

Robin Campbell
MEETING

I. Call meeting to order

a. Called to order at 6:02 p.m.
II. Approval of Minutes for November 2010, December 2010, January 2011

a. Approval of minutes for November 2010, December 2010 and January 2011 tabled.  Quorum was present; however, January 2010 minutes not in receipt by committee as of yet.

III. Committee Reports
Brief by DC Steve Smith, APD
Personnel actions – Sergeant promotions are in open posted status now.  Significant as it is the first facet of the implementation of the PERF deployment audit report being worked on to improve the span of the control on the patrol shifts.  Currently have six Sergeants per shift but seven possible sets of days off which creates the situation where the employee may not necessarily work all the time with their assigned sergeant.  Therefore, one of the suggestions was to add a seventh Sergeant per shift so that there is one Sergeant for every seven days off.  This would lend better span of control, accountability, potential platooning in relation to geographic deployment,  and provides the first step that will help APD move on to other things.  APD will also be moving some Detectives and Traffic Officers (based on seniority) from their units to Patrol to bolster Patrol’s numbers (also one of the realities of the 2011 Budget).  APD decided to do Sergeant promotion process first to create less tumult in respect to the seniority and bumping process that would ensue with the moves to Patrol Officers; i.e. if a Detective with high seniority promoted to Sergeant that would allow a lesser seniority Detective to retain their position and not be moved to a Patrol Officer. 
In a couple of weeks APD will be submit a posting for Officer.  APD is still planning on a late (October 10, 2011 proposed) Academy.  Actual date and how many personnel hired into the Academy will be determined by 1Q11 budget revisions.  Nothing official yet but APD planning on 28 Officers ~ which is an ideal full academy.  Steve confirmed that that if there were persons who applied to the previous academy (which was cancelled) they will need to reapply for this one.    

Still need to fill a couple of other key staff positions (HR Manager for one).  

Brief by DC John Drozdowski, AFD

Hiring 1 Dispatcher currently.  There were several hundred applicants and ER screened out more than 50% of those (less than 100 left).  Next are written and practical exams culminating with an interview with the Fire Chief.  Also have a Fire Inspector AFD is testing for (internal MOA opening only so only four people testing), so that position will be filled quickly.  We will still be below the number of Fire Inspector positions than we have in past, though, due to previous position eliminations.  AFD is trying to get new (2nd) Fire Investigator (have had two in previous years but have only had one for a while) with the 1Q11 budget revisions.

Big news (not technically public yet) is that AFD will be awarded the SAFER Grant from the United States Fire Administration in the amount of  5.05 million and will cover Firefighter staffing only.  AFD is still sorting out the exact number positions that will be brought on, but planning on about 29.    These new Firefighters are being hired to supplement our existing engine companies to make them four person companies which is the national standard.  So certainly different than what the situation was in December 2010 when had to close some engine companies.
The downside of the grant is that it is only good for two years so AFD needs strategy on retaining those positions after the two years are up. The Grant doesn’t cover existing Firefighter vacancies.  Additionally, the Grant conditions do not allow non-grant Firefighter layoffs and if a non-grant Firefighter position becomes vacant, it must be kept filled and with AFD’s normal operating funds.
Summarily, in regards to personnel, AFD’s 1Q11 budget revisions include the hiring of a Training Center Safety Chief; Fire Marshal; Fire Investigator; equipment for the new SAFER Firefighters (prox $200,000 ~ helmets, turnouts, etc.).

Uniform Design Commission meeting is being held tonight for the new Station 6 (DeBarr/Muldoon) construction project.  Tree sizes/colors of the building, etc. focus of meeting.  Should go out for bid sometime end February/beginning of March.  AFD also has some 1Q11 revisions being submitted in respect to this project.  The new station should be opened by Spring 2012 (a meeting will be planned for the Public Safety Advisory Commission to check it out). 
Brief by Rob Fitch, EOM

For the past couple of months, the internal EOC staff has been receiving training on the main EOC core sections (Community Service, Planning, and Logistics) to be prepared for working a disaster:  Planning section completed last month (damage assessment/ reporting).  Currently providing a workshop on Logistics and Community Service sections on how to set up and order things for shelters; how to order things for Urban Search & Rescue; assistance for support to APD, etc..
Also, the Community Outreach section working on the Preparedness Fair coming up September 2011.   Will be held at Loussac Library again this year.  Working on putting up more booths, getting more sponsors.   The fair attendance has increased a good 10% every year ~ the public is getting more and more interested.  EOM’s part-time worker, Dawn Brentley (Outreach) has been doing an outstanding job getting information out.  

Rob is working with local hospitals for an August 2011 exercise based on HazMat skills and AWARN radios as hospitals will be receiving their radios soon.  

Have put forth to the Assembly a sole source training approval (same contractor that AFD had) for the APD for their AWARN radios.    Once that is complete, EOM will start working on tying together AWARN citywide (hospitals, AFD, APD).  Volunteers may then receive training after all completed via a “Train the Trainer” method.   UAA police not included, they have their own State provided training program.  The state is; however, looking to bring up a contractor for communities such as Barrow/Juneau, et al.  
Looking to get a NAWDS (National Warning telephone system).  Have temporarily moved it to dispatch but looking for brand new dedicated line.  Problem is that it is a Federal system and may have to get their permission for a new line.

In the past year EOM has been moving a lot of equipment etc., but they are done and back in operational mode now.  Also, EOM is looking to hire a Plans person (to bring to a total three permanent EOM employees).  
Karen asked about animal emergency preparedness and if there plans set up for the parties involved.  Rob stated yes, that the Dept of Health & Human Services (DHHS) would set up/start the shelter process.  Then Noah’s Wish (or an equivalent agency if Noah was not available) would be brought in by DHHS to manage the day to day operations of the shelter.  EOC has a memorandum of understanding with Noah’s Wish.  EOC also has Tri-Borough agreements in place.  The EOC plan currently on the website is being updated (2006 current).  DHHS has plans and SOG on the exact process (e.g. you show up at a shelter ; put your animal in a shelter next door; Noah proceeds documenting pet, screening for tag/chip, photograph of animal with it’s owner, etc.).  If you have ever a question about animal preparedness, contact DHHS.
Mike would like to meet with Rob Fitch to share his experience and discuss battery issues with his Motorola AWARN radios which he has had for 1.5 years.  Battery packs are from 2006, not good charging quality.  Battery packs (circa 2006) have experienced extremely high failure rate.  Mike trying to run down what the problem is. SC Drozdowski stated that AFD does dual band and are the same they’ve always used, use digital channels.  AFD’s batteries are circa 2009 and they’ve just now (Feb 2011) had to charge out.  SC Drozdowski states AFD collects and recycles their batteries every 6 months.  
IV. Old Business

Last meeting it was brought up that there were some openings for the Public Safety Committee.   Tony Price emailed process/application to Jay Jackson advising he could bring those documents to this meeting; however, Jay could not make meeting, will be at next. Contacted Mary (Elam?) with the Native Justice Center about Walt Monegan but he hasn’t received a response yet. 
There are a couple of other people interested but no applications at this point so if anyone knows anyone interested please let Tony know.  There are nine positions, with six active, so there are three vacancies. 

Four incumbents need to re-up including Tony Price; Sam O’Connor; Jay (?), Mark (Butler?), Denise (?).   Tony’s commission expired 10.14.10; however, a commissioner is allowed to stay on for up to 120 days after their expiry date or until the seat is replaced.  Denise (?) is gone, too busy to be on committee; she hasn’t actually resigned.  Process to remove a commission is if you have too many unexcused absences from meetings you’re removed (Denise’s attendance records are being checked).  The website will tell you if your term has expired yet.  There was discussion about how many terms can be served; consensus was there was no limit (?).
Tony said it’s a slow process getting vacant commission positions filled.  Haven’t heard from Mark Butler, lately, anyone else?  Mark heavily involved in Neighborhood USA conference, could be reason he can’t attend, so might be considered a leave of absence?  Tony does send him invites, but just needs to know so he can be excused.  
Sam concerned general public not aware of when/where/time PSAC meetings bening held ~ needs to be more availability to general public.  Tony and John advised the meetings are posted on the MOA website and at the entrance to City Hall.  Mark was pretty good at circulating information as well.   They are no longer posted in the Anchorage Daily News. 
Jae (?) thought Sam was primary staff support.  He’s not but provided her with how things worked and the location/date so she will be updating website.  Sam would like to get more information out to the general public. Tony notices that the public normally only attends when there a hot topic on the agenda, which is pretty common.   Tony will talk with Jae to make there is something on the website to encourage the public to attend; i.e., if there is something on the agenda they have questions/concerns on.    
Sam

V. New Business
Mike Smulski, VIPD Coordinator for APD
Gave briefing on APD Volunteer Services and opportunities for the public to get involved.  Provided information about volunteer services for APD. Also planning to attend but not able to were Paul Honeman and APD PIO Lt. Dave Parker (liaison for all the Volunteer programs) as they were both in attendance the APD Citizen’s Academy (today was first day). APD provides the Volunteer Services a very good work environment (office, computer, email account).  They are in the same office as and work closely with the Crime Stoppers group and Neighborhood Crime watch and the APD PIO.  The volunteers work closely with Community Service as well.  
The Volunteer programs consist of:  

· Citizen’s Police Academy 
· Citizen’s Police Academy Alumni Association (e.g. of some of their duties ~ to be the ‘play actor citizens’ for APD Academy training his year @ Chilkoots; i.e., , the volunteers will be the citizens and the Academy will come in and do the police activity).
· Volunteer search team.  Mike states they are a very good search team (these are the folks who get up in the middle of the night @ 25 below to go looking for missing persons).  They have AWARN radios and a mobile command center (converted ambulance).  Just got a maintenance and tire sponsor for the MCC.  
· Community patrols meet once a month.  Sam is one of the keys guys involved. Mike attends to track their hours and help them where he can.  
· Two volunteer chaplains, call 24/7, who also do ride-a-longs with APD’s officers.  They handle death notifications and other very unpleasant things.  Work together with AFD’s chaplains.
· Dollars for Dogs
· Work with STAR

· Work with Trail Watch (TW lost their funded muni person – doesn’t know what they’re going to pick up this summer).  What the volunteers do primarily for them is assist with the Homeless Camps and brush cutting and clearing trails. 
· Community Action Policing (CAP) Team – clean homeless camps for Trail Watch to keep them safe.  Doesn’t think they can clean up the homeless camps this year.  Not allowed to anymore as there was a lawsuit.  
· Work with Crime Stoppers, sometimes answer their phones.  Last year Crime Stoppers got the biggest recovery ever in Anchorage (stolen repainted $80,000 super cub; VIN numbers changed; hidden in the wood in Wasilla),  Somebody called into Crime Stoppers and described  it ~ 0wner gave caller several thousand dollars and Crime Stoppers gave a reward as well.  
· Project Life Saver Alaska (PLSA).  Mike can bring the PSA Committee a demo at the next meeting.  It is a little radio transmitter that looks like a wristwatch that’s put on persons who might be prone to wander (e.g. senior citizen).   They have directional antenna that works for about a one mile on the surface and five miles from a helicopter.  Several finds past couple months (albeit it the same person a couple of times – PLSA working on getting a lock on his door!).
· Neighborhood Crime Watch – there is a very good APD officer running that and Mike’s volunteers assist her. 

· Volunteers donate (a total) about 2000 hours a month and that’s a slow month!

· Mike put in for grant to cover equipment for community patrols, search team, etc., and his radio batteries.   Community patrols are putting in for individual grants as well.    
Sam O’Connor, Community Patrol
Putting in for grant for 15 new Community Patrol members as they’re not up to speed; i.e., his patrol (Westside) goes through training process before they even do a CP Academy.  They won’t turn someone loose on the streets by themselves for at least a minimum of three months.  When they actually have the Academy, the training is done by AFD/APD/EOC.  And in those trainings, even the old-timers get enlightened in many different ways how to approach different situations, etc; i.e., how to write reports; observe, how to perform CERT building structures. Want to get everybody up to speed as it’s all about safety.  Younger volunteers work on the inside, older folks on perimeter.  Young folks want to do stuff but CP is holding them back because don’t know what to do yet.  Like if they’re following somebody.   Don’t want them to do things the wrong way.  Safety first!  Don’t want injuries.   The more the volunteers know what to watch/listen for (license plates, car makes, person’s appearance, clothes, etc.) the more beneficial it is and they can be an extra eye/ear, better for community.  They know to contact Dispatch if something happening in area.  Don’t want the newer volunteers to go/do things the wrong way.  There were patrol members that want to do it their own certain way that would rub everybody wrong, including the APD Volunteer group, and Sam doesn’t want it to go that way.    There are 22 volunteers who have been out there for more than 10 years.  Sam has been on patrol since 1992 (the longest out there).   But he and the other long timers learn new and different tactics every day.  They all need to be up to speed to stay safe, too.   Paul is writing up grant since legislatively there is grant availability.  Part would be for equipment and part for promotional training.  CP wants to get the grant to to pay their own way as last time it was donated to them by AFD/APD.  No shortcuts.  Sam would like support from the PSAC commission to use in the grant letter.  Worked with (PEPPA (?) during 1996 Miller’s reach fire.  Jumped in and helped out there as well as in the exercise at Sullivan Arena afterwards. 
Suggested a volunteer search team grid for search missions to Chief Uglund (?).  He advised Mike to prepare the grid and they would adjust to it.  Volunteers went door to door and a lot of times neighbors help out.  The volunteers are assigned an area, and do what they are instructed to do (e.g. New Year’s Eve party downtown Anchorage).  This provides an additional line of security and is the team spirit mentality the volunteers adopt when they sign up.
Sam (?) has observed over the past year or so that the community patrols have evolved into a much more professional organization.   All the volunteers will be provided the same outer garments, training and will be interfacing with APD to help bring the safety risk down for Risk Management and to provide more uniformity.  Whenever they are on patrol they use APD codes.  
Their communications plan (to interact with APD, AFD, etc.) consists of basically five AWARN radio channels; three are for search team, one for community patrols, two for Citizen’s Academy.  They don’t use any other channels so as not to interfere with other agencies.  They have a set of written instructions Lt. Parker wrote up for them on communicating with the State Troopers.
One thing Rob would like to see from the EOC perspective is to bring in the Community Patrol to the exercise the EOC is having August 11.  It would be a great time for all to work together with the AWARN radio system, talk with the hospitals, and work out a communication plan with them to ensure everything is working well.   
Steve advised Rob that he has a contractor that has offered his services to work up a communications plan for the muni.   
Tony said Paul needs to come in to next meeting and discuss the grant process and advise what he needs from the committee so a letter of support could be developed.  There is a Feb 11 (?) deadline.

Karen motioned to do support letter from PSAC for Paul with the Community Patrol
Sharon seconded
Tony advised they would support but needed more info /discussion from Paul; i.e., what grant is specifically for and for how much.  Sam advised it is for the Community Patrol Academy and he will email the details to Tony on 2.10.11.  Steve advised APD also supports the grant.  
Tony approved Project Lifesaver to be on agenda next meeting

No other new business.  Next meeting planned for 3.9.11.
VI. Meeting adjourned 7:07 p.m.
